Planning Commission Minutes 
7/10/24

Members present:  Vance Bell, Chris Cummings, Bill Dunkel, John Finley, Tom Johnson.

The meeting began at 6:44 PM.

Chris moved to adopt the minutes of the June 10th meeting; seconded by John; unanimously approved.

Bill and Tom reported on the slope measuring gathering that occurred on June 18th at Michael and Mac’s property on Old Cheney Road. Bill, Tom, Cathy Fales, Michael and Mac attended that meeting.  Led by Tom, we measured two steep slopes there and one on a neighbor’s property across the street.  (Michael had secured permission to do so.)  Respectively, the three slopes measured 14.9%, 10.7% and 15%.  

In the discussion which followed, John suggested that we do not change the current bylaw which prohibits development on slopes of 20%, or more.  The three representative steep slopes we measured on Old Cheney Road are well under 20%, so our current zoning regulations would allow development on them.  John pointed out that a landowner who might want to develop on a slope greater than 20% could request a variance from the ZBA.  We briefly reviewed the criteria in Sec. 305 for granting a variance and felt that under certain circumstances a variance might be granted.  Everyone agreed that we should not change our steep slope bylaw at this time.  Unless there is public interest in doing so, or unless other members of the Planning Commission who were not able to attend this meeting indicate a desire to revisit this issue, we will allow the status quo to remain as is.

However, given the prohibition on development on slopes of 20% or more, potential applicants for a zoning permit, and the town’s Zoning Administrator, still need a relatively easy way to determine if a given property has a prohibitively steep slope.  Bill projected a map of steep slopes in Londonderry that had been 


prepared by Jeff Nugent, the mapping specialist at the WRC.  Upon examination of the map, everyone agreed that it had sufficient detail to help applicants and the ZA 
determine whether a steep slope exists in an area that is proposed for development.  Bill will ask Jeff to develop such a map for Windham.  Once we have that map we can further evaluate when it will provide definitive information and when an applicant might have to provide a surveyor’s map to certify the slope of a proposed development.

Next we returned to the issue of how to verify the boundaries of wetlands when a landowner applies for a zoning permit.  According to the revisions in the zoning permit application that the PC has recommended, an applicant must show the boundaries of wetlands on the diagram that accompanies an application.  Wetland boundaries are not easy to determine using maps provided by the Vermont Agency of Natural Resources. If the town is going to require such information before a building permit is issued, we need to provide both applicants and the Zoning Administrator with a convenient tool for accessing it.

Bill reported on a conversation he had recently with Rebecca Chalmers, District Wetlands Ecologist for the Department of Environmental Conservation, based in Springfield, VT.  She indicated that development in some, but not all, wetlands requires a state permit.  Bill projected a Wetlands Inventory Tool that Ms. Chalmers had provided.  After typing in several local addresses and examining the information that was forthcoming, everyone agreed that this seems to be a very convenient way for an applicant, and the ZA, to initially evaluate the presence or absence of a wetland in an area that is proposed for development.  If a wetland is present, Ms. Chalmers seems very willing to determine whether or not a state permit is required.  The zoning permit application could provide a link to the Wetlands Inventory Tool and require an applicant to verify whether or not a state permit is required.  The ZA also could use this tool and might not issue a zoning permit until an applicant provides a state wetlands permit or evidence that one is not needed. Chris pointed out that the location of wetlands can change and asked how often the Wetlands Inventory is updated.  Bill will ask Ms. Chalmers about this.  At our next meeting we will discuss the process that we might use to take advantage of this tool and what additional information should be added to the 

zoning permit application about the Wetlands Inventory Tool if we choose to adopt it.

Finally, we examined a new draft of revised density standard language that Bill had prepared in an effort to further clarify our zoning regulations and also bring them into compliance with the HOME Act that the legislature passed this spring.  Everyone agreed that the proposed verbiage is an improvement over the current inconsistent and confusing density standard language in our regs.  We deferred until our next meeting the question of whether or not we should ban in-ground swimming pools and tennis courts in historic districts because their presence would seem to conflict with the stated purpose of such districts.  Bill noted that he plans to ask Bob Fisher, Windham’s town attorney, if it is legal to ban pools and tennis courts when he and Kord have a zoom call with him the following morning.

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 8:05 PM.

Respectfully Submitted,

Bill Dunkel




 




